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Most Generous Gifts 
 
I celebrate and thank you all deeply for your generosity.  We have had many prizes donated 
for Doris’ Raffles so far this season, apart from those that Doris so liberally gives herself. We 
have also received, not only nearly £1,000 towards the fund for image publication licenses for 
our book, but a beautiful watercolour of the Hermitage.  Grahame Berridge has extremely 
generously donated this picture to the Friends and has had it splendidly framed for us.  It is 
believed to be early 18th century and acts as a perfect foil to the oil painting of the Hermitage 
which Grahame so kindly gave us in 2010.  We are extremely fortunate to have such generous 
Friends. 
Jean Knight 
 
Refurbishment Achievements of the Friends 1992-2016  
– an Orangery Display for 2016 
 
The Orangery display, Refurbishment Achievements of the Friends and the Trust, tracks the 
achievements within the Water Tower and in the Historic Garden from 1992 to the present 
day.  Our Achievements include projects of major maintenance, renovation and other 
improvements made.  Projects within the Water Tower are normally undertaken by the 
Friends, financed by donations, grants, money raised by events run by the Friends, and from 
income from hiring out the Water Tower for private functions.  In some cases the projects 
have been undertaken directly by the work of volunteers; the Water Wheel renovation being 
an example.  In the Historic Garden, project finance comes from the Trust with support often 
from grants from external bodies and through the generosity of donors.  
The first public viewing of the Refurbishment Achievements display was in April.  The 
display itself is predominantly pictorial, split into two parts with relevant maps and plans for 
the Tower and for the Historic Garden area.  A number of pictures are used to cover each of 
the eight areas within the Tower, for example the Bath Room, Pump Chamber, Orangery, etc.  
Likewise outside in the Garden, eight more areas are covered, including the Hermitage, Folly  
Bridge, Springhead, etc.  In some cases pictures have been included to show what the 
particular area looked like before the work was carried out.  It’s easy to forget the condition of 
the Tower when the Friends started work almost 25 years ago, so please come along and see 
the Achievement Display before public openings end on 25th September.   In the Garden 



section of the display, you might be interested in pictures of the Ancient Yew Tree, for which 
the Trust is also responsible.  
John Freeman����
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Pictures of the Folly Bridge after restoration 

 
Open Garden Squares Weekend – Sunday 19 June 
 
I am very pleased to report that even though we were only open on Sunday afternoon in 
support of the London Open Garden Squares Weekend, we had more visitors to our landscape 
garden this year than formerly.  This was particularly gratifying because Sunday travel on 
public transport is not always good and the nearest site to us, participating in this event, was 
the Whitgift School garden at South Croydon.  Unfortunately London Parks & Gardens Trust 
had changed their weekend for this event which then clashed with our AGM. We have 
rescheduled our AGM next year and will open on the Saturday and Sunday as we have done 
formerly.  This event offers extremely good publicity and we meet many discerning visitors, 
who have a deep interest in garden history. 
  
Assessing ‘Capability’ Brown’s Legacy – Friday 8 July 
 
We appear to have established a very pleasant tradition of Michael Symes’ excellent talks on 
all matters of 18th-century landscape design, and this year was no exception.  Michael’s talk 
acknowledged the tercentenary of the birth of the renowned landscape architect, Lancelot 
Brown, known as ‘Capability’ Brown (1716-1783) by discussing Brown’s legacy.  He 
explained, with fine images, how the highly structured early 18th-century garden layout 
design had gradually given way to what appeared to be a very ‘naturalistic’ style, which 
would become known as ‘the English landscape garden’, with scarcely a garden folly in sight.  
These had been replaced by seemingly casually grouped coppices, small clumps of trees and 
individual specimen trees in an undulating landscape.   Lakes, rivers and the 



occasional bridge still featured.  The countryside, which had been kept very much at bay and 
at a distance, was now liberated and embraced. Michael concluded his talk by showing 
examples very close to home, pointing out that today we can see, in the position of the tree 
planting in our local parks, the hallmarks of the Brown legacy. 
Jean Knight 
 
Times Past XI Archive Film Show:  
More Films of John Betjeman in ‘Betjeman 2’ 
 
Last Autumn we had a second helping of films featuring John Betjeman, after the first 
selection was very well received in Times Past X a year earlier.  Betjeman 2 was repeated in 
an afternoon showing on Saturday 23 April this year.  People seem to enjoy Betjeman’s 
unique narration skills, with his poetical, and sometimes cynical delivery, covering subjects 
about architecture, transport, conservation and the English countryside, etc.  With such a large 
number of films to choose from, a second selection of Betjeman films was put together as 
Betjeman 2. ��
Films in Betjeman 2 started with a look at the Wiltshire town of Devizes back in 1962; then a 
BBC film from 1968, ‘Marble Arch to Edgware’, a trip up the Edgware Road, starting inside 
Marble Arch, looking at places of interest along the way.  To complete the first half of the 
programme a little-seen BBC film from 1963, ‘A Branch Line Railway’, which covers the 
route of the Old Somerset and Dorset Joint Railway.  Betjeman takes a trip by steam train on 
the line from Evercreech Junction to Burnham-on-Sea. 
In the second half of the programme, in the film ‘Royal Mint’, Betjeman takes a tour of the 
Mint as seen in 1967.  This film was made for the old London ITV company Associated 
Rediffusion, and shows the Mint before its move to South Wales.  The final Betjeman film 
was a compilation of two BBC programmes from 1972: ‘Thank God it’s Sunday’ looks at 
what goes in London on a Sunday, and where Londoners go on Sunday to escape the city, 
including trips out to the seaside and the countryside.  
A new Times Past XII will be presented this Autumn, and will return to looking at British 
Life, featuring  documentary films from the 1930s and 1940s.  Times Past XII will be shown 
on Friday 14 October: 7.15pm for 7.30pm start. Further details will be found on our website.  
John Freeman 
 
The Friends’ Quiz  – Friday 15 April 
 
The first social event of the new season has become the Friends’ Quiz Night, when 
contestants old and new gather to see what Amanda has prepared to tease our memories. This 
year’s selection did not disappoint, providing a wide range of subjects providing everyone 
with something they didn’t know – except possibly the Philomenas, a group of ladies 
uncannily reminiscent of last year’s Invincibles: and so they proved again.  The rest of us 
must try harder. 
John Thornton 
 
Mediterranean Evening – Saturday 14 May  
 
A great deal of activity took place beforehand – in the kitchen, preparing a spread of dishes 
from Greece, Italy, France and Spain, and in the Orangery and the Saloon, where Julia did a 
splendid job decorating to fit the theme.  



The dancers arrived dressed in a variety of colourful costumes representing the dances they 
were to perform.  The demonstration dances were interspersed with others which they taught 
to those few guests who joined in.  Whilst at first reluctant, the uninitiated gradually gained in 
confidence and seemed to enjoy themselves.  The food was much appreciated.  The only 
minus was the disappointing number of tickets sold. 
Simone Guyonvarch 
 
Carshalton Charter Fair – Saturday 2 July 
 
The Friends were present at the Fair again this year, sharing a splendid new gazebo with The 
Carshalton Society (very welcome when it came on to rain!).  For most of the day, though, the 
sun shone, and we had a constant stream of visitors, some asking questions about the Tower, 
others anxious to tell us things about the Tower of which we were hitherto unaware. (I think 
we should check their sources – or maybe a large pinch of salt might suffice.)  
The Friends will be out again at the Environmental Fair in Carshalton Park on Bank 
Holiday Monday, so come and talk to us there if you’re passing. 
John Thornton 
 ����
The Annual General Meeting - Saturday 18 June 
 
The 2016 AGM was attended by 22 members, who approved the 2015 Meeting Minutes and 
the Chairman’s Report.  This detailed the building work undertaken during the year, and the 
events presented so far and yet to come.  Visitor numbers were up, possibly due in part to the 
extra Hermitage opening days.  Thanks were extended to the Committee members and all the 
volunteers for their time and energy devoted to the running of the Tower.  
The Annual Accounts showed that, despite an overall deficit for the second year running, 
largely due to the building works mentioned above, the Friends’ account retained a healthy 
balance which the Treasurer said was being continually topped up by income.  
Derek Yeo, Chair of the Trustees, mentioned changes to the ownership of the campus and that 
the Diocese, not the Daughters of the Cross, were now our ground landlords.  (Jean Knight 
had noted that the Daughters now had no presence on site.)  He emphasised the Trust’s 
dependence on the volunteers and thanked them all for their efforts.  
John Freeman reported the website had had a few problems but was constantly being 
improved and well used by the public.  He thanked Paul Freeman for his management of the 
site.  
After the reconfirmation of the Committee, in answer to questions from the members, it was 
said that once the school’s contractors had left the site, there would be much gardening work 
to do and that we were still in need of a Head Gardener to coordinate the work.  
The history of the Old Rectory, and the current situation regarding the campaign to preserve 
it, were the subject of an illustrated lecture given by John Phillips after the Meeting and 
before the customary AGM strawberry tea. 
John Thornton 
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